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Measure Description: 
Requires superintendent of Oregon State Hospital to establish and implement program for continuous 
employment of health care professionals who provide specified services. 
 
Government Unit(s) Affected:  
Oregon Health Authority (OHA) 
 
Local Government Mandate: 
This bill does not affect local governments' service levels or shared revenues sufficient to trigger Section 
15, Article XI of the Oregon Constitution. 
 
Analysis: 
House Bill 3131 A-Engrossed requires the Oregon State Hospital to establish and implement a program 
for the hiring of full-time or part-time relief positions of health care personnel to assist during times of 
unusually heavy workload, and to assume the duties of absent personnel.  The bill defines “health care 
personnel” as registered nurses, licensed practical nurses, nurse practitioners and personnel who assist 
in the provision of mental health services.  The bill defines “relief position” as a permanent position held 
by an employee who does not work a set number of hours or days per week, who is not assigned to a 
specific unit, ward, department or shift.  The bill takes effect on January 1, 2014. 
 

Currently, the float pool in use at Oregon State Hospital was bargained as a letter of agreement with 
SEIU as a pilot program in the 2009-11 contract, and was then extended on April 2012.  There are three 
types of temporary and limited duration employees in this float pool: 

 Relief Pool – limited duration positions intended to cover scheduled absences and other 
anticipated operational needs. 

 On-Call Temps – temporary employees intended to fill behind unscheduled absences. 
 Per Diem Certified Nursing Assistants (CNAs) and Mental Health Therapy Technicians (MHTTs) 

– temporary employees hired without benefits and/or leave accruals who are paid on an hourly 
basis, and work 80 or fewer hours per month. 

From the letter of agreement, OHA has approval for 10 Registered Nurses and 25 Mental Health 
Therapy Technicians within the current float pool.  Based on data for the past 12 months, these 
positions work full-time nearly every month, and many work overtime.  OHA assumes that the intent of 
this bill is to establish an additional relief pool of permanent positions to meet the workload demands.  If 
this bill passes, OHA proposes adding the following positions to the relief pool: 

 
  9 full-time Registered Nurses  
23 full-time Mental Health Therapy Technicians 

 11 part-time Registered Nurses  
10 part-time Licensed Practical Nurses  
45 part-time Mental Health Therapy Technicians 

32 TOTAL full-time staff   66 TOTAL part-time staff 
 
OHA estimates the fiscal impact of this relief pool of permanent positions to be $9,108,013 General 
Fund, 98 positions, and 65 FTEs for the 2013-15 biennium; and $10,731,129 General Fund, 98 
positions, and 65 FTEs for the 2015-17 biennium. 


